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Introduction

In January 2020 I was invited and gave a presentation at the symposium to mark 
the coming to a close of Professor Tineke Abma’s substantive post at the Vrije Uni-
versity, Amsterdam. Being invited to talk about participatory research, specifically 
its meaning and messiness, was both an honour and a pleasure. This article evolved 
from that talk.

Background

Over recent decades, in social policy, social care and health research there have 
been moves to elevate the value of public involvement and participation in research 
that engages with the complexities of social situations. There has also been recog-
nition of the value of informal knowledge and knowledge exchange systems pres-
ent in communities. In reality, however, the world of policy research for social and 
organisational change continues to be driven by ‘knowledge economies and mana-
gerial demands in which certain types of knowledge and productivity rank above 
others as sources of evidence and value (e.g., metrics, evidence-based medicine)’ 
(Filipe et al., 2017: 2). Such research generally follows a tight, prescribed method 
that produces evidence of whether a particular hypothesis is realised as an out-
come at the end of a research process. Standardised methods that produce out-
comes at the end of the research process have the weight of convention behind 
them. They are almost culturally embedded as the most reliable methods. The 
search for a simple truth that captures externally devised objective measures for 
worthwhileness can, however, leave the research site whole, its fabric undisturbed 
and the basis for further development unknown. They are, therefore, less likely to 
produce a sound foundation for programme development than one that disturbs 
external notions of quality and captures the essence of community complexity 
(Cook, 2006).

* Tina Cook is a professor of education at Liverpool Hope University. At the core of her work is a 
focus on inclusive practice in research and evaluation. She is an executive committee member of 
the ICPHR, an editor of the International Journal of Educational Action Research, and a founder 
member of the UK Participatory Research Network. Her own research focus is with people with 
learning disabilities and people with cognitive impairment.
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Participatory research approaches frame research as an emergent and complex col-
laborative endeavour. A range of voices prods, questions and critiques not only 
what is being researched, but the way in which it is being researched. Learning to-
gether as a means for taking action is a key element of the process. This involves 
creating supportive, relational spaces for finding out what can be known, for creat-
ing knowledge that was not even envisaged at the beginning of the research. Par-
ticipatory research (PR) brings together assumptions and knowledges drawn from 
a range of people involved in the research. It then creates spaces for those people to 
subject their own knowledge to personal and collective questioning and critique as 
a springboard for learning about what ‘could be’ rather than ‘what is’. This social 
learning system demands complex relationships for co-constructed practices. It is 
likely to be a messy process, particularly if the knowledge of others, including the 
knowledge of the seldom heard, destabilises the very assumptions that underpin 
accepted pathways and processes for acting. It is also a generative process leading 
to different and sometimes unexpected ways of understanding forms of knowledge 
and associated actions that could not have been known at the outset. The processes 
of PR can therefore be ambiguous rather than defined. This is challenging for those 
who fund or commission research to improve social circumstances but who concep-
tualise research as a linear, outcome driven approach or a process of affirmation 
that will, at best, reveal gaps in an otherwise undisturbed system.

In the UK, PR has been seen as a logical extension of patient and public involve-
ment (PPI). PPI incorporated the voice and expertise of those with lived experience 
and/or the public into health and social care research. In 1996, the National Insti-
tute for Health Research instigated INVOLVE, an agency that supported active 
public involvement in NHS, public health and social care research. PPI comes from 
a research paradigm where research is generally designed and led by external ex-
perts who seek to incorporate, through involvement, a wider range of voices. The 
key feature of PR is, however, that participation is the starting point, its central 
tenet rather than the incorporation of voices into predetermined approach. In PR 
the active agency of whose life or work is the subject of the research can be seen in 
all stages of the research process. Starting from building relational spaces with 
those involved the intention is to co-construct the research process. What can be 
known from that process, the new knowledge and subsequent actions, evolves 
through shared endeavour. While all PR might be described as PPI, the same can-
not be said in reverse. PR is fundamentally located in a dynamic form of participa-
tion that is central to its function and values. In the call for more participatory re-
search, this very different way of creating research spaces is less evident in the 
commissioning of research. Whilst policy is participatory, the defined parameters 
for gaining funding remain framed by notions of predetermined methods, linear 
processes and clearly defined outcomes: indicators of rigour, validity and account-
ability drawn from another paradigm. The trustworthiness of building ‘relational 
spaces’ and creating ‘mess’ is more often seen as bias and poor planning, elements 
to be avoided rather than celebrated (Cook, 2012). Trying to fit a ‘round peg into a 
square hole’, fitting one research paradigm into the rules of another, suggest that 
the fundamental principles of PR, and understandings of its potential, had yet to 
be truly appreciated.
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What does it mean to do participatory research?

Although the term participatory was used more widely in the late 1990s (McTag-
gart, 1997), it was neither a term nor a practice widely in use in the UK, particular-
ly in health research, where more bounded forms of research, such as experimental 
randomised controlled trials, were prevalent. Where it was used, ‘participatory’ 
tended to mean that research directly involved people (such as qualitative forms of 
research), that people with lived experience were on advisory or steering commit-
tees or that methods had been incorporated that engaged participants in data col-
lection. These approaches were often hailed as participatory research. Whilst en-
gaging with people with lived experience holds the potential to have an impact on 
research outcomes, it is likely to have a very different look, feel and set of impacts 
compared with research where ‘the participation of those whose life or work is the 
subject of the research in all stages of the research process’ is the hallmark of the 
research approach (ICPHR, 2013: 6). The notion of doing research in a participa-
tory manner was being interpreted so broadly that it became dogged by what Edel-
man (1964) termed ‘illusory consensus’, i.e. those that use a word (particularly 
common words such as participatory, inclusion, partnership) think others will at-
tribute the same meaning to it as they do themselves. It is possible, therefore, for 
each person to have a somewhat different understanding of that word and to act on 
it differently. It is important to know what ‘to do’ PR means, what set of principles 
and values drive the practice of this form of research and what we might expect it 
to achieve. As PR is an evolving process where new learning contributes to practice, 
rather than a set of methods to be slavishly followed, the meaning cannot be fixed 
by set definitions, instead it has to reflect the unpredictability of engaging in com-
plexity and ways of determining value that move beyond the observable and the 
measurable.

Communicative spaces: In PR the primary underlying assumption is that collabora-
tive participation on the part of those whose lives or work is the subject of the 
study fundamentally affects all aspects of the research. In PR, participation should 
run through it as letters through a stick of Blackpool rock.
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Figure 1  Letters through a stick of Blackpool Rock

What is valued in PR is not only what is already known, but how that which is al-
ready known can be developed to make socially just changes. These changes are 
based on knowledge generated from the participatory endeavours of communities 
of practice. Communities of practice are social learning systems that engage in ac-
tivities, conversations and reflections. They produce physical and conceptual arte-
facts such as words, tools, concepts, methods, stories and documents that reflect 
the shared experience (Wenger, no date). These communicative spaces for learning 
draw on Habermas’ notion places for ‘… mutual recognition, reciprocal perspective 
taking, a shared willingness to consider one’s own conditions through the eyes of 
the stranger, and to learn from one another’ (2003: 291). The value of each person’s 
contribution can be seen in the co-creation of the research process, the generation 
of data, and the approach to making meaning of the data we generate (analysis). 
How we understand what is important for communities of practice and wider soci-
ety, the actions, changes (impact) that arise from the research process, and what 
messages are disseminated beyond the research, is based on these principle of par-
ticipation.

Accepting uncertainty: When research is initiated there is likely to be an overarch-
ing aim, especially if the research is to meet a funding call. The finer detail of that 
aim (iewhat then becomes the critical research question that drives the research 
endeavour), will then be generated from shared discussion amongst those who live 
and/or work might be affected by the research. This is alongside, but not driven by, 
any external facilitators for that research process.
Accepting that questions and hypotheses may be amended as knowledge is devel-
oped through the processes of the research, that even the co-constructed process is 
not fixed, means accepting some uncertainty, that expectation will be disturbed 
and that learning will be integral to, rather than a summative outcome of, the re-
search process.
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Relationship building: The bedrock for open communication and acceptance of un-
certainty is the building of relationships to form mutual respect. In PR the process 
of building a collaborative learning environment, outlined by Reason (1998) as be-
ing the space where people are ‘both invited to engage in work which is important 
and meaningful for them, and also insist that they reflect on the manner in which 
they perform that task so that together they learn how to move toward a more 
genuine collaboration’ (p. 153), necessitates the building of trust and respect. The 
way this occurs will vary across projects, depending on starting points. It will take 
time to learn about and create possibilities for ‘authentic participation’, where par-
ticipants share ‘in the way research is conceptualised, practised, and brought to 
bear on the life-world’ (McTaggart, 1997: 28). Building relationships involves valu-
ing what is known and valuing the perspective and knowledge held by all members 
of the group. If those whose knowledge is generally excluded from decision making 
have this reinforced, if their voices are not heard and incorporated into thinking, 
they remain outside the group, wary of those who are exerting their form of knowl-
edge. This has implications for building trusting relationships that allow for open 
communications.

Collective self-reflection as critical enquiry: Having opportunities to understand 
and celebrate what is known before going on to find ways to hear beyond dominant 
knowledge and ways of constructing knowledge and learning is demanding of both 
time and care. It is, however, at the heart of PR. Communication is not just about 
hearing what others say and then arguing for your particular conceptualisation of 
a situation with the aim of winning others over to your understanding of it. It en-
tails a more complex engagement that challenges members of a group to conduct 
what Kemmis and McTaggart (1990: 5) termed ‘collective self-reflective enquiry 
undertaken in social situations’. This starts from articulating personal thoughts. 
Attempting to articulate aloud thoughts that have been swirling around in our 
heads but that we have not, as yet, made sense of (tacit knowledge; Eraut, 2000) 
forces these thoughts to surface in a way that is recognisable to others and so to 
oneself. ‘What is articulated strengthens itself and what is not articulated tends 
towards non-being’ (Czeslaw Milosz, quoted in Heaney, 1999).

In PR, engaging in this discursive process is not only about seeking out similarities, 
although this is a good start. It is also about seeking out differences and under-
standing those differences. In this space the different cultural underpinnings for 
knowing that exist when, for instance, professionals/practitioners, who have stud-
ied the theory and practice of a field come together with those who are experienc-
ing the actuality in an immediate and dramatic way, are brought together. This 
process underpins the growth of both personal and collective knowledge. It is not 
concerned with whose knowledge is most important but rather what we collective-
ly construct from our shared knowledge that supports more radical change. The 
aim is to ‘transcend the “your/my culture” dichotomy to creatively find ways to in-
corporate both [cultures]’ (Lenette et al., 2019). The process necessitates becoming 
critical, where critical means enquiring and is not seen as a negative. This necessi-
tates letting go of long-held beliefs, assumptions and certain ways of thinking and 
acting. Doing this is not easy and requires mutual trust. Many people engaged in 
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this describe beginning to let go of some of their ways of seeing as an outcome of 
engaging with new ideas. This leads to not knowing what they are doing and the 
feeling of being ‘in a mess’ (Cook, 2009).

The purpose of mess

Articulating thoughts, especially out loud to others, and being open to the thoughts 
of others creates opportunities for reflecting on those thoughts and prepares the 
ground for the dawning of the new. It can disturb both individual and communally 
held notions of knowledge that shape actions and disrupt well-rehearsed notions 
of practice. The old ways have been disrupted and new ways are unformed and un-
proven. This is likely to be destabilising and messy. Yet this mess has a purpose. It 
is in this messy area that ‘reframing takes place and new knowing, which has both 
theoretical and practical significance, arises: a messy turn takes place’ (Cook, 2009: 
277). Striving to maintain personal certainties, to not get into ‘a bit of a mess’, re-
stricts opportunities for learning. This is not just any kind of mess, however. Not 
the haphazard mess derived from the throwing of elements into a pot never to be 
surfaced and reflected upon, what we might see as general mess.

Figure 2  General mess

Nor is it the same mess, shown in Image 3 below, when all the elements are prede-
termined, just muddled, and merely needing to be sorted to produce the required 
picture.
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Figure 3 Mess that produces a required picture

It is the type of mess that challenges you to create something new, where there is a 
range of known building blocks but what can be created from these is, as yet, un-
known. It is both familiar and unfamiliar at the same time.

Figure 4 Mess with creative potential

As Reason (1998: 154) suggests, ‘the clarity of the present and the as-yet unde-
fined possibilities of the future, [provide] a gap which stimulates the imaginative 
capacities of the participants’. It is the space for new ideas, the space where, as this 
man (from a former project) described, you can let your ‘mind slip’:

The more things just got blown into the air, the more fun it was …When we were 
discussing and debating stuff, during some of the discussion that we had, your mind 
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slipped a few times before it settled. It’s like you started it off and someone would say 
something, and it would be like, ‘Erm, I’m not quite sure of…’ And then it started a 
bit of a debate up. And then by the time you finished the debate you had most of the 
answers and then it was like, ‘Erh…, you know, we’ve just answered it. (David: Cook 
& Inglis, 2008: 63)

The ‘messy place’ is unsettling, exciting and challenging. Disruptive of habit and 
custom it can provide the context for purposeful discovery based on shared, but 
mutually contested interpretations and understandings. It creates opportunities 
for learning and change that have been subjected to rigorous individual and collec-
tive critique fashioned from bringing together positions of similarity and differ-
ence. Giving voice and having agency in the decision-making process, including 
those whose voices are seldom heard, and even less likely to be acted upon, is a key 
principle of PR.

Challenges from (and to) the field

The notion that research starts with a hypothesis, a research question, a set of pre-
determined methods to be adhered to, and that it moves forward in straight, con-
tained lines until outcomes occur at the end is a recognised framework for indicat-
ing the quality of certain forms of research. In clinical research, for instance, Yang, 
Chang and Chung (2012: 979) note that ‘Rigor results when strict conduct, accept-
ed specialty standards, and rational interpretation are present … When a study 
fails to measure what it intends to measure, validity of the consequent result de-
clines and evidence provided by the study is suspect.’ Suggesting mess might be a 
vital element for building rigour into research processes requires a shift in percep-
tion from the more usual foundations for research that posits the tidy, replicable 
and contained as a quality marker. PR further challenges more prevalent under-
standings of research rigour because its starting point, the basis for building confi-
dence for constructive messes to occur, is relational partnerships. Mess through 
relational practices would appear to break a key rule of a dominant research para-
digm that requires that bias should be addressed by researchers being distanced 
from their subjects. To ‘get into a warm bath’1 with research participants (some-
thing of which I was accused when undertaking action research with families in the 
mid-1990s) is seen as adversely affecting the opportunities for collecting untainted 
data. The implication is that building relationships is detrimental to true critical 
enquiry, that as a researcher you could/would be drawn on to the side of those be-
ing researched and as such lose your criticality. Building relationships in PR is con-
strued as a process for enabling greater criticality. Collaborative discussions, built 
on strong relationships, can create a rich set of understandings from a range of 
perspectives that go beyond those of the lens of an individual. When working col-
laboratively in this way there is no single steer that corrals understandings into the 
corner of the researcher, or the corner of those who are the most likely to be able to 

1 Colloquial term meaning no longer being able to be objective as those involved are too close to each 
other.
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articulate a strong view. In order to enact constructive change, dialectical conversa-
tions among those involved in, and affected by, particular practices are undertaken 
as reflexive practice and recursive practice, i.e. what is known and acted upon is 
repeatedly subjected to new dialectical conversations in an iterative manner.

The photograph below (Image 5) shows a mapping process undertaken by members 
of the ICPHR in attempt to portray the trajectory of the participatory approach to 
health research. Produced in a workshop in Bielefeld, Germany (2015), the drawing 
presents ‘a complex web of non-linear, “messy” routes to impact connected to his-
tories, values and activities and demonstrate the intermingled nature of PHR in 
action’ (ICPHR, 2020: 7).

Figure 5 Trajectories for participatory health research (ICPHR, 2020: 8)

This messy representation is very far from the more defined and linear research 
trajectory of experimental forms of research that seek to measure outcomes. This 
research approach holds a different set of assumptions about intended outcomes, 
ways of reaching those outcomes and how outcomes are demonstrated. The shapes 
of these research processes are overlapping and complex, as described by Wad-
sworth (1998: 5).

… while there is a conceptual difference between the ‘participation’ ‘action’ and ‘re-
search’ elements, in its most developed state these differences begin to dissolve in 
practice. That is, there is not participation followed by research and then hopefully 
action. Instead there are countless tiny cycles of participatory reflection on action, 
learning about action and then new informed action which is in turn the subject of 
further reflection. Change does not happen at ‘the end’ – it happens throughout.
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The more didactic, measured, linear processes of experimental research can be dif-
ficult to shake off, particularly for research in health where evidence-based medi-
cine has become elevated as a quality marker and randomised controlled trials are 
seen as the gold standard. In my early years as a researcher, I found I was straining 
against what were probably self-imposed ‘oughts’, the things that should be done 
to create rigour and acceptable research practice. Working without a clear trajecto-
ry for the research, letting the research move whilst learning more about what un-
derpinned issues and actions, following emerging rather than pre-formed theories 
and assumptions, ran counter to traditional training. Doing action research in this 
way was described by Mellor (2001) as our guilty secret. This approach to research, 
overtly aimed at using shared knowledge and learning to transform social situa-
tions, ‘… to overcome felt dissatisfactions, alienation, ideological distortion, and 
the injustices of oppression and domination’ (Kemmis, 2001: 92) had yet to gain 
wider traction.

The FaBPos Project

The aim of the FaBPos project was to research the basis for designing a successful 
course, using Mindfulness and Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT) with 
family carers in long-term caring roles of people with learning difficulties and chal-
lenging behaviours. The aim was not to produce a set package for a course that 
could be taken off the shelf and replicated by others, but to research what features 
might be essential for others to adopt in their own work. The study would contrib-
ute to the development of theories for and understandings of: 

 – what family carers needed to help them stay resilient to the ongoing, long-term 
stresses of living with challenging behaviour;

 – appreciating that there were likely to be recruitment issues, what helped fami-
ly carers recognise the need for such a course to support their resilience;

 – what elements of the course were successful in supporting the resilience of 
family carers?

I have worked with people with learning difficulties and their families since the 
early 1980s. Some of the children I met when they were 6 weeks old are now in 
their 30s; their parents are my age (early 60s or older) and are still caring for their 
son or daughter. This means family carers lead complex and stressful lives. Their 
caring role can leave them isolated and unsupported. Effective services designed to 
build resilience for people in long-term caring roles are lacking in the UK (Cook et 
al., 2019: Griffiths & Hastings, 2014).

Prior to undertaking the main research project, the original project team (a con-
sultant clinical psychologist with a wealth of experience using Mindfulness/ACT, 
myself (a university academic with experience as a practitioner working with fam-
ily carers and of facilitating PHR) three family carers and a research assistant) 
sought funding to consult with family carers in the local region about their caring 
experiences and their support systems. (Funding for discussing research with 
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those who might be involved prior to doing the research is not currently widely 
available: a key issue for those wishing to do PR.)

Discussions with four mothers, one sister, one grandmother and two couples 
(mother and father) were held in their own homes and four group discussions were 
held in family carer centres with 12-25 family carers per group. Informal conversa-
tions were also held between family carer members of the project team and family 
carers they knew. In addition a group of family carers volunteered to attend a trial 
run of an adapted Mindfulness/ACT workshop similar to the one being proposed 
and to comment on the way in which it was organised, and how it might be made 
more available for family carers. What was learned during all the consultations was 
brought together and contributed to the design of the research. This included 
adapting the proposed time of day and length of the course, where it was held, how 
it was described to family carers and where it was advertised. The final design fo-
cused on three separate courses, each consisting of 5 x 2-hour weekly workshops 
on using Mindfulness/ACT (see Image 6 below). The workshops were facilitated by 
senior members of the psychology team from a large UK NHS Mental Health Trust.

Figure 6 Research Design (taken from Cook et al., 2019: 4)

The original design suggested that after three of the five sessions there would spac-
es, facilitated by myself and the research assistant, for everyone to come together 
to reflect on the workshop and engage in critical discussion/evaluation.2 These 
would function iteratively, building on knowledge gained from the previous one to 
shape the next. They were places where people could discuss their impressions of 

2 The first post workshop follow-up session of each course did not include the professionals because 
the project team considered it too soon for family carers to talk freely if they were present.
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the course, evaluate the process and content and identify its impact. These commu-
nicative spaces were where knowledge about connections between concepts, theo-
ries and practices could be generated, knowledge that would inform future courses 
and wider practice. In practice, however, as family carers began to recognise these 
spaces as vital to their understanding of their own learning, they began to be incor-
porated into the workshop spaces. In due course, they became embedded as part of 
the course design.

Practicalities: Creating conditions for participation and mess

Mess with creative potential (Type 3 above) does not happen without a great deal 
of planning. The following gives some indication of the type of activities that create 
spaces for productive mess.

Recognising the issues: In FaBPos, as in most participatory projects, there were im-
mediate issues to consider in setting up communicative spaces that bring together 
people with different perspectives and experiences, and different thoughts about 
what is important to consider. This space could not mimic the professional/practi-
tioner ways of being as this was likely to distance those for whom this was alien. 
The challenge was to enable everyone involved, including the facilitators of the 
course and the researchers, to feel comfortable enough to be honest together about 
their reflections to get into a mess together and find their way out.

Our community of practice faced historical issues likely to create barriers to com-
munication, learning and change. These included: 
1 Some family carers who had experienced professional/practitioner expertise 

and found it lacking (and had no power to elicit service change) were angry. 
Voicing that anger was appropriate in a communicative space but their anger 
they might also mean they found it hard to listen, especially to the perspectives 
of professionals/practitioners.

2 Many family carers were angry with services but not necessarily the profes-
sionals/practitioners who were trying to provide those services who they gen-
erally liked (even though they thought them ineffective!). They were reluctant 
to express any critical ideas and risk offending people they liked or, as one fam-
ily carer said, to ‘blot my copy book’.3 Whilst avoiding being involved with 
health services that they felt did not meet their needs (family support, respite, 
psychological services etc) they still needed health services for other reasons, 
so were reluctant to speak out.

3 Some family carers were tired of having to fight. They were so exhausted by 
their complex lives and trying to work with ineffective services that they had 
no reserves of energy to speak out again. Their experience was that speaking 
out had not made a difference before and so was a waste of their energies.

3 Colloquial term: if you blot your copybook you do something that offends social customs/nega-
tively affects someone's opinion of you meaning they could be less well disposed to you in future.
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4 Professionals/practitioners (the course facilitators) wanted to improve their 
practice, to make it work better for families. They had considerable expertise, 
had studied for a long time, had vast experience of working with families and 
in general had a good rapport with them. They considered themselves to be 
family centred, taking their cue from families in relation to their practice. One 
had been working on the use of mindfulness for people with learning difficul-
ties and their families for many years and had a wealth of experience to reflect 
upon and impart. The facilitators were influenced by current understandings of 
what was good and effective practice in their profession. In addition, their un-
derstanding of the research was predominantly that it would enable them to 
improve what they already did, not that the outcome would be radical changes 
in their thinking about the fundamental nature of their practice. The main 
learning would sit with the family carers, not them.

As an academic committed to developing research spaces for shared learning, my 
hope was that we might all, including myself as researcher, unearth new under-
standings that would have an impact on our practice. The aim was to unlearn and 
learn together using our diverse experiences and knowledge to create something 
that would make a meaningful difference for everyone involved, including the facil-
itators and in some way, to some extent and at some stage, we would all need to, as 
Winter (2002) suggested, enquire into and reflect upon our own practice and the 
impact of our engagement.

Building relationships: Informal pre-research conversations were used to furnish 
some of the most practical ways of creating the basis for supporting a propitious 
environment. They were carried out in people’s homes by the research assistant 
who then became integral to the workshops as a facilitator. When family carers 
arrived at the first workshop they would see at least one familiar (and friendly) 
face.

The environment: The research assistant sourced locations that would offer famili-
arity to family carers. It was important that the venue was not an NHS site and that 
the space was big enough for everyone to mix without divisions. It did not have to 
be a perfect space. In reality, when things did not quite work out as planned, this 
seemed to immediately bring people together to address them. Indeed, as family 
carers were often more familiar with the spaces than the facilitators, it was notice-
able how often they took charge in such circumstances. This contributed to break-
ing the ice and building more equal relationships. Sharing tea/coffee and having 
time to tell tales about the experiences of the first journey to the venue, particular-
ly if there was a little incident such as getting lost, taking the wrong metro (tube), 
not finding the building, something people could laugh about with each other and 
share the experience, seemed to establish the first phase of dialoguing (especially if 
the ‘lost’ experience was that of the facilitators or myself).

Positioning the notion of critique: In the UK, the term ‘critical’ can take on negative 
connotations it being considered disrespectful and likely to alienate the person be-
ing critical from those with alternative positions. The need to be critical within the 
research process was introduced to family carers during discussions at the start of 
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each course. It was framed as a way of supporting future families (a motivation for 
participation revealed during the initial interviews). If family carers were not hon-
est about how the course was working, and said it was going well for them when it 
was not, it would perpetuate the cycle of family carers coming to ineffectual cours-
es. This encouraged those who may have been nervous of being critical, especially 
of those perceived as having expertise or power over them, to make their voices 
heard. Not all family carers were, however, shy about being critical.

Course one, workshop one: Mess in action

At the first workshop of Course One, after the introductions, the lead facilitator 
explained how the five workshops would be organised and the principles of Mind-
fulness and ACT. Near the end of the workshop one family carer expressed her 
frustration with this. She wanted to hear from the other family carers, hear about 
their lives and their stories, to tell her own story and share her knowledge. She 
could not be interested in what the facilitators were saying at this point; she had a 
different imperative. Other family carers agreed that they needed space to talk to-
gether and to find out more about each other. The facilitators stopped what they 
were doing and let the families talk. Family carers talked about their loved ones, 
about their pain, their despair over services and fears for the future of their rela-
tive. They talked about elements they had found to be supportive to date (usually 
things initiated by other family carers or family centres) and things that were ‘ab-
solutely useless’ (mostly NHS services). This is how the first workshop ended.

In the post-workshop discussion session, facilitated by the research assistant and 
me, family carers continued conversations begun earlier, telling their stories and 
offering their experiences to each other. They were open and honest, keen to touch 
base with people who had a lived understanding of what they were going through. 
At some point I ventured to suggest that maybe they had not found the workshop 
very useful and that perhaps they would prefer a group where they could be togeth-
er without professional involvement. The family carers had a different perspective, 
however. They thought the workshop had gone well. Discussions followed about 
why that might be, given that they had not really engaged with the central purpose 
of the workshop (Mindfulness/ACT). The reason they offered was that they had 
enjoyed speaking with each other, but they also looked forward to having this mod-
erated in some form in later workshops. Several family carers said they had already 
been part of family groups but had stopped attending as they found they became 
places where the talk did not lead to anything helpful. Having forged a space to 
connect with each other they now felt more ready and able to begin Mindfulness/
ACT at the next workshop. They valued the fact that in this first workshop they had 
been able to say to the facilitator that they needed to do something differently and 
that the facilitator had stepped back to provide that space. Their voices had been 
acted upon and this made it a good workshop, one they had enjoyed. Through their 
agency they had begun to take some responsibility and control and build the kind 
of relationships that would support critical enquiry through a communicative 
space.
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Later in the week I met with a somewhat disappointed facilitator. He felt that be-
cause the family carers had not engaged with the theories of Mindfulness/ACT the 
workshop had not been successful. He was unsure where to go next if they did not 
want to engage. I was able to recount the rather more positive family carer perspec-
tive. After analysing what had been said (the data) in the post workshop follow-up 
session I had some insight into what worked for them, and why. Firstly, family 
carer data highlighted the imperative of giving time to building relationships 
(something they had inserted into the workshop by their actions rather than being 
planned for by the facilitator). Secondly, the facilitator had given the family carers 
the space to do what they needed; he had not kept them ‘to task’. In this way fami-
ly carers had experienced agency by shaping the content of this workshop.

The actions of the family carers in the workshop had initially left the lead facilitator 
confused about what to do at the next workshop. He felt his professional knowl-
edge had not been welcomed by the family carers and this left him unsure about 
how to go forward; he was in a mess. Hearing what had worked from the family 
carer perspective was a critical/pivotal moment for him. It led to a change in think-
ing, not about the content of the workshops, but about how that content was made 
accessible. For the next workshop he planned space at the beginning for family 
carers to talk together. As the family carers talked, he could hear what their issues, 
stresses and difficulties had been during the week. Listening to them, he could then 
choose an exercise that might help with thinking about that experience and its 
meaning. The agenda was thus set from what was uppermost in the minds of those 
who were living out the daily reality of coping with stress and complexity.

When in the research process people begin talking about getting into a mess, not 
really knowing what to do or what they are doing, this is an indicator that long-held 
beliefs are being tested, that spaces are opening up for new learning and actions to 
emerge.
The facilitators’ openness to uncertainty in the FaBPos project led facilitators to 
some key changes for the next workshop that would also prove to be important 
learning points for the facilitation of future workshops (Box 1).

Box 1 Key changes made by facilitators

Let go of control: enable shared agency within the space.

Rather than planning discussions from a facilitator perspective, leave space for discussions to start 
from the issues that dominate the thoughts and lives of family carers.

Do less planning but do plan more time for discursive dialogue.

Having post-workshop follow-up sessions (communicative spaces) designed into 
the research process gave access to understanding what would support effective 
ways to engage together that would otherwise have been lost. The facilitators 
would have recognised that things had not gone as planned and redesigned the 
next workshop based on their own perception that it had not gone as they had 
hoped. There was the potential to produce an outline for the second workshop that 
again introduced Mindfulness/ACT without stepping back and first giving the fam-
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ily carers space to discuss their pressing issues. This could have adversely affected 
the building of trusting relationships.

Learning

At the start of the research, pre-course discussions with facilitators revealed that 
they understood the notion of participatory research as learning, but they saw this 
as predominantly family carer learning. They had not anticipated the potential for 
it to disrupt their own ways of acting. Now, as the workshops progressed, the pos-
itive outcome of experiencing being ‘in a mess’ themselves, and of learning to let go 
of their initial plans for the workshops, became evident. Family carers now talked 
freely and honestly, even using examples of their feelings, and using language to 
describe those feelings, that previously they might not have used in front of profes-
sionals. They engaged in Mindfulness/ACT and collaborative critique of their own 
behaviours. Seeing this, this facilitator now conceptualised his role very differently, 
not as the lead but as responsible for adding the ‘professional dye’.

The big thing from me is that I see my role getting smaller and theirs [family carers] 
getting bigger – I just add just a small amount at the right time –  like dye in the 
water. I arrive with a big load of stuff to go through. I now have the confidence to be 
leaner – to let it go. Not to add where it’s not needed. (Facilitator 1: final feedback 
loop)

This is not, however, how these professionals were generally trained. They were 
trained to take responsibility for controlling the space and for imparting their 
knowledge to those in that space. It was hard at first to understand that the latter 
could be achieved by not being the leader but rather by being what this facilitator 
termed the ‘invisible facilitator’.

… when I run a group like this I will feel quite anxious and quite … I guess intimidat-
ed to start with…my default position, when I feel like that, is to over prepare, to have 
an agenda, to, you know, come with a PowerPoint that I've prepared in advance … 
something I'm really conscious of … is how I manage my own anxieties so I can be less 
in control, and let it be led by families, rather than myself … that is quite effortful, 
actually, to be seen as that invisible facilitator. (Facilitator 3: group 3 follow-up 
session)

In a later follow-up session, the lead facilitator told family carers how disappointed 
he had been about the first week, how he had thought it had not gone well at all. In 
the light of what happened after that, the changes that facilitators had made, and 
the value the family carers saw in working in this way, this seemed funny, and 
everyone laughed.

Family carers also learnt, for themselves, new ways of acting. Recognising how this 
learning was achieved was crucial for the future rollout of the project. Several ele-
ments seemed to be central in this:
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Mess in relationally based communicative spaces: Communicative spaces were ena-
bling people to reflect on their own behaviours, unpick their usual responses, hab-
its and customs and to dive into new territory. The value of unpicking accepted 
knowings was that it provided conditions for shaping new knowings. Accepting 
‘not knowing’ could however, leave people feeling in a mess: not knowing what to 
think or do next. This destabilising activity, instrumental in opening up space for 
creating new possibilities, was likely to be uncomfortable. The importance of time 
and space for building relationships was therefore crucial if people were to have the 
confidence to engage in self-reflection made public and critiqued in public. For peo-
ple to be strong enough to let go of current imperatives and construct their own 
ways of changing personal behaviours, the communicative space needed to be a 
place of supported critique. This included support for the facilitators who, in the 
FaBPos project, had been supported by the family carers when amending their 
plans and usual ways of acting. When describing how she experienced the commu-
nicative spaces, this family carer neatly outlined how they needed to be:

… comfortable enough to have the serious conversation. And, kind of, being quite 
open and honest. Kind of, about the difficulties and challenges in our lives. But, on 
the flip side, kind of … We’re also able to chip in with funny bits of stories and … 
Obviously tag onto other people … Whatever other people are saying. Just to have … 
You know, that bit of humour and that bit of fun as well. (Family Carer, group 1: 
feedback session)

Sharing control: throughout the project most family carers alluded to their lack of 
agency as something they experienced in their daily lives, especially in their en-
counters with service providers. One family carer put this very clearly when she 
said she was fed up of ‘all this give and take’. This is generally a phrase used to praise 
reciprocal behaviour. ‘Give and take’ is seen as good. As she pointed out, however, 
professionals always wanted to give her something and she was supposed to take 
even if it was not something she needed. On the other hand, she had a lot to give 
and she wanted what she could give to be used. A key learning from the project 
therefore, one that was likely to have wider impact across services, was the recog-
nition by the facilitators of the need to take this into account. Instead of conceptu-
alising facilitation as the act of being in control, the lead facilitator recognised him-
self as a more nuanced practitioner, one who waited for spaces to contribute rather 
than planning his contribution unilaterally.

… it’s so easy for us as professionals to think these are the latest psychological bene-
fits, we should make them available. Which is…a decent start. But how you go about 
making them available is you ‘do unto them’. I think one of the things that we’ve 
learnt in this course is you don’t ‘do unto them’. That’s so crucial. So, dismantle the 
doing unto … the giving, and do more taking. (Facilitator 1: final feedback session)

Facilitators became engaged in, rather than controlling of, the collaborative, criti-
cal reflexive processes. Their learning provided meaningful spaces for family carers 
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to learn for themselves, improving not only their lives, but the lives of those around 
them, including the person they cared for.

Embracing the unexpected: Learning to ‘dismantle the doing unto’, to ‘take’ and 
‘give’ as invisible facilitators was not a potential impact identified at the project 
proposal stage for this research. Identified impacts had been family-carer oriented. 
It was, however, a vital piece of learning that enabled family carers to understand 
and find their own way to changing certain unhelpful behaviours, to incorporate 
Mindfulness/ACT in a meaningful way in their own lives. A key purpose of doing 
research in this participatory, dialogical way was to reach beyond original under-
standings of issues to reveal something that might not have been known before. 
These are unexpected knowledge and impacts that may have been lost to more tra-
ditional, linear research processes. In the FaBPoS project the collective self-reflec-
tive enquiry of PR facilitated change in constructs for action of both professionals 
and family carers, changes that had not been expected at the outset. As this facili-
tator noted:

… one of the big breakthroughs with this is just the way, together, we’ve created 
something. What's been great is doing it together because what we've ended up with 
is different from what we started off with … we have created something that none of 
us would have thought of if we had not gone through it … (Facilitator 1: final feed-
back session)

Accepting an emerging research design: Family carers had been involved in the orig-
inal research design, but the actions of those involved in the research itself re-
vealed the need for further changes. Embedding the reflection time (originally en-
visaged as occurring after the workshops) into the body of the workshops created 
conditions for change to happen as part of the practice of those workshops. This 
blurred the boundaries between research and practice. Change did not happen at 
the end, it happened throughout. A hallmark of a genuine participatory action re-
search process is that, as Wadsworth (1998: 5) stated, it may

… change shape and focus over time (and sometimes quite unexpectedly) as partici-
pants focus and refocus their understandings about what is ‘really’ happening and 
what is really important to them.

Reflections: Can participation and mess take their place?

PR redefines the relational environments within research and the quality criteria 
for that research. Committed to socially just change it can have a powerful impact 
on the way people, drawn from diverse life-worlds, think and act. This relationally 
based, democratic, dialogic form of enquiry draws on many knowledges, not just 
the prevailing or dominant, through the processes within research. Its focus on 
critical reflexive practice holds the potential to go beyond researching the ‘knowns’ 
to surfacing essential ‘unknowns’ (or tacitly known ‘knowns’) meaning it is likely 
to have impacts that that might be unexpected and personally, or systemically, 
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challenging. The act of forging new ideas, of learning together, of not being afraid 
of not knowing, can destabilise personal and professional knowing, create messi-
ness and uncertainty, yet it is this drawing on the multiple positionings and syn-
thesising shared knowledge becomes the starting point for taking action and re-
building practice. PR does not seek to maintain stability, to keep within certainty. 
Through investing in different knowledge, specifically experiential knowledge and 
the knowledge of the seldom heard, it shakes the pillars of certainty.

The role played by uncertainty is one that differentiates PR processes from more 
experimental models for research. It is neither better nor worse, but different, with 
different processes, expectations and impacts. The challenge then is for those who 
commission research to cut loose from the apron strings of distance and certainty 
and recognise the value of alternative forms of enquiry for effecting social change. 
The delivery model of research, where researchers do the research from an external 
perspective and then report back, continues, however, to be perpetuated despite 
co-produced research being seen as ‘a key concept in the development of public 
services. It has the potential to make an important contribution to all of the big 
challenges that face social care services’ (SCIE, 2015). Whilst in the UK the value of 
PR is discussed in health and social care research, it remains slow to effect change 
in commissioning approaches. They continue to straitjacket PR into frameworks 
suited to more experimental, predetermined methodologies that fail to give space 
to the true processes of a relational-based, emergent research approach.

This article challenges research commissioners, especially those commissioning re-
search aimed at addressing epistemic injustice, to consider what kind of knowledge 
is required from research, how it might be generated and who needs to learn by 
that process. As McKee (2019: 557) states, far too often there is a gap between re-
search and policy and practice with too much research being undertaken that has 
little relevance to real-life problems. I would add that far too little research seeks to 
truly destabilise the status quo in ways that make space for change to happen. Pol-
icymaking continues to be defined by outcomes from forms of research that fail to 
make a difference. Learning for social change is much more demanding than being 
given information; it is a process born out of active engagement and socially con-
structed understandings. All too often those who ‘need to learn’ are not involved in 
the challenge of confronting epistemological, systemic or professional knowing 
creating barriers to change. The deeply critical form of participation exemplified by 
PR is not an easy place to be; it is not an easy science. It can, however, be an exciting 
place to be with the rewards intrinsic to the process, having immediate impacts on 
the lives and working practices of those involved but the learning can go on to rip-
ple out into other social ecosystems. So, let’s, like David above, try and let our 
minds slip a little, get ourselves in a mess, and learn something we did not know.
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